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2.
INFORMATION
2.1
The Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) published Local decisions: a fairer future for social housing on 22 November 2010. This is a wide-ranging consultation document on the future of social housing.  
2.2
The Government’s stated aim is to introduce more flexibility into the allocation and management of social housing so that councils and housing associations can make the fairest use of the housing stock in the light of local circumstances.    

2.3
Although technical Government consultations are routinely dealt with outside the committee process, it was felt appropriate on this occasion to share some of the key messages that might have an impact on future Council policy with members. The consultation document asked a number of technical questions about the practical mechanics of the new arrangements. The consultation closed on 17 January and a copy of the Council’s detailed response is attached as Appendix A for the information of members. 
2.4
The main issues for members to think about are: 

2.5
Existing tenants: Existing secure and assured tenants will retain their current rights and they will be granted a new secure or assured tenancy if they move to another social rented property 

2.6
Fixed-term tenancies: Local authorities and housing associations will have greater freedom to offer fixed-term tenancies to new tenants. Housing associations will be able to grant Affordable Rent tenancies for a minimum fixed term of two years at rents up to 80% of the market rate whilst councils will be able to grant Flexible Tenancies with a minimum fixed term of two years as well as secure and introductory tenancies. 

Flexible tenants will have similar rights to secure tenants such as the right to buy, exchange and to be consulted and informed. 


Where landlords decide not to reissue the tenancy at the end of the fixed term they must serve a notice on the tenant six months before the end of the tenancy. 


Some types of household such as the elderly and people with a long term illness or disability will continue to be given a lifetime tenancy. 

2.7
Strategic Policy on Tenancies: Local authorities will have a new duty to publish a strategic policy on tenancies. This will set out the broad objectives to be taken into consideration by individual social landlords in the area regarding their own policies on the grant and reissue of tenancies 

2.8
Social landlords will be required to have a policy on tenure, which will set out the circumstances in which they will grant lifetime tenancies or fixed term tenancies and, for fixed term tenancies, the approach they will take in reissuing tenancies. 
2.9
Succession: All new secure and flexible tenancies will include a right to one succession for spouses and partners where the original tenant dies.

The changes to succession will not affect existing secure tenants who stay in their current home or move using the proposed social home swap scheme. 
2.10
Allocations: Councils will be able to decide which categories of applicants should be able to join their housing waiting lists although the Government will still be able to determine who should have priority for social housing through the statutory “reasonable preference” categories. 

When local authorities choose to restrict access to their waiting list, people who do not qualify for social housing will be able to ask for advice or support to help them secure appropriate accommodation.

2.11
Transfers: Council and housing association tenants who want, rather than need, to move will no longer have to compete with other people on the waiting list. Councils will be able to develop their own policies for transferring tenants. However, social tenants who are in housing need (such as those who are overcrowded) will still be able to join the waiting list and will also continue to get priority. 
2.12
Homelessness: Local authorities will be able to fulfil their duty to provide accommodation for homeless households with an offer of suitable private rented housing. At the moment, this can only be done with the agreement of the homeless person.   The tenancy offered will have to be for at least 12 months and if the person becomes homeless again within two years through no fault of their own, the council would have a duty to secure accommodation for them again. 
3.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT
3.1
The Tenants Forum considered the consultation document at its meeting on 9 December. Members of the forum welcomed the Government’s intention to safeguard the rights of existing secure tenants but were concerned that there would be insufficient local housing options for households whose flexible tenancies were being terminated by the Council. This was felt to be a particular issue for tenants living in rural areas.      
4.
POLICY IMPLICATIONS
4.1
The Government’s proposals will have far-reaching implications for the Council, both as a landlord and as a strategic housing authority.

4.2
In looking at the impact on the Council and its tenants, it is noted that secure tenants will keep their existing contractual rights. In addition, it is sensible to continue offering lifetime tenancies to older residents and people with a disability or long term limiting illness. 

4.3
The proposals offer social landlords the prospect of greater freedom and flexibility in framing their housing allocation policies. Local authorities will have more discretion to decide which households can join their waiting lists and this will help them to target scarce housing resources to those households in the greatest need, although they will still have to comply with statutory “reasonable preference” requirements and equality legislation.

4.4
The introduction of flexible tenancies will help those councils who wish to offer their customers a greater range of housing options. For example, local authorities may decide to offer flexible tenancies to people who are moving to take up employment or a training opportunity. Over the long term, flexible tenancies also have the potential to help councils to make better use of their housing by reducing the level of underoccupation. Currently, around 30% of Kettering Borough Council’s housing stock is underoccupied by one or more bedrooms.
4.5
There are, however, several areas of concern. A two year minimum term for a flexible tenancy is likely to be too short for vulnerable households to become settled and self-supporting. It is suggested that a five year minimum term would be more appropriate given the complex needs of many of our customers.

4.6
A second area of concern is that, over the longer term, flexible tenancies could undermine the maintenance of sustainable communities on council housing estates. If tenants have short term tenancies, there is little incentive for them to invest in their homes and communities. As a result, there is potential for the social rented sector to be seen increasingly as a tenure of last resort unless landlords exercise great care in devising their allocation policies. 

4.7
Potentially, the proposals will increase administrative burdens and housing management costs for local authorities at a time of greater financial constraint. Flexible tenancies will inevitably require more intensive management, particularly when tenancies are being reviewed. Tenants will also need comprehensive advice and support from councils when they consider their future options at the end of their tenancies.     

4.8
The proposals also have major implications for the Council’s homelessness duties.  With the prospect of fewer new homes being built by housing associations, there is a pressing need to maximise the supply of good affordable housing from other sources. The proposal for local authorities to discharge their duties to homeless households by placing them in private sector housing offers scope to make up the shortfall in new housing association homes. However, councils will need to ensure that there are structures in place to ensure that properties are of decent quality and to provide support for both landlords and tenants so that tenancies can be sustained.   
5.
USE OF RESOURCES
5.1
The financial and staffing implications of the plans for tenure reform will be considered in detail when the Government announces definitive proposals in due course.
5.2
If the proposals, when announced, result in any additional workload then it will potentially have a negative impact on both the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account budgets. Given the current financial pressures facing our budgets, any additional requirements will need to be carefully considered and is likely to result in the need for priority decisions to be made.   

5.3
On 1 February, the Government published detailed proposals for the reform of the Housing Revenue Account. From April 2012, local authorities will no longer be required to make negative housing subsidy payments to the Government but, in return, they will have to take a share of the national debt for council housing. In Kettering’s case, this will require additional borrowing of £68.3 million. The officers are currently studying the proposals in detail and will report to a future meeting of the Committee. 
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1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





	This report advises the Committee of a consultation exercise carried out by the Government concerning the future allocation and management of social housing. The Committee is asked to note the Council’s response and to consider further the implications for the Borough. 





6.	RECOMMENDATION


 


6.1	The Committee is asked to give its preliminary views on Local decisions: a fairer future for social housing, and to consider, in particular, the proposals to give councils more flexibility in framing their allocation policies, to introduce flexible fixed-term tenancies and to make greater use of properties in the private sector for discharging the Council’s homelessness duty. 












